THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Workshop Meeting – January 29, 2008

MINUTES 

The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular workshop in the School Board Room on January 29, 2008 at approximately 5:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman




Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Hilson called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.

CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve


 consent agenda items #1 through #22 as presented



(Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
Discussion:  Dr. Carvelli asked Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent for Business Services and CFO, to incorporate the budget calendar into the Board’s regular workshop calendar.
 1.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 2.  SR Revised Job Description for Secretary I Media Services

 3.  SR CWA Bargaining Unit Contract Approval and Ratification
 4.  SR CTA Bargaining Unit Contract Approval and Ratification                                                                            
 5.  SR CTA/CU Bargaining Unit Contract Approval and Ratification 

 6.  TB Monthly Financial Report 12/31/07
 7.  TB Payment of Bills
 8.  TB Quarterly Investment Report 12/31/07   

 9.  TB Board Resolution Allowing Categorical Flexibility FY 2007-08
10. TB Budget Calendar 2008-09
11. TB ITB 08-15E Digital PBX Systems

12. TB Bid 08-24 Sale of Surplus Property – Phones

13. TB RFP 08-23, Card Access System and Maintenance Program

14. TB ITB 08-14E Hourly Rates for Premise Distribution Wiring

15. TB ITB 08-09 Athletic Equipment, Fort Pierce Central High School

16. TB ITB 08-12E Cabling Materials

17. KM Test Weeks Breakfast Prices - 2008

18. AC Port St. Lucie High School Summer Musical Theater Production
19. CT Floresta Elementary Fifth Grade Class Trip to Washington, D. C. - June 22-25, 2008                    
20. CT Authorization to Advertise for Public Hrg. Proposed Revisions to Policies #8.31, 6.307 & 4.151
21. SW Reading Leadership Team Grant                                                                                                                          
22. DH Interlocal Agmt. with Fort Pierce Utilities Authority—Water and Wastewater
             Service Relocated - Fort Pierce Central High School

SUPERINTENDENT UPDATE                                                                    
Student Assignment Marketing Process

Mr. Lannon informed the Board that through the student assignment grant process, staff had begun to seriously market various school programs.  Marketing tools for recruiting students from the northern sections of the blue and red attendance zones were presented to the Board, including a DVD about Fort Pierce Central High School that was going to be mailed to incoming 9th grade students that live in the targeted recruitment area.

Mr. Lannon reminded members that the community had been promised that all high schools would become “Centers of Excellence”.  Next year, the process would be more streamlined.  There would be similar opportunities to include all programs for secondary schools.  The goal was to help students see the path from middle grades education up  through the kinds of trade, technical, mathematical, scientific language academies that are available.  
STAFF REPORT/WORKSHOP ON SELECTED TOPICS                                      
23. KM Academic Business Plan Quarterly Review 
Dr. Kathy McGinn, Assistant Superintendent for Strategic Planning and Central Services, reviewed the interim Academic Business Plan report with board members.  Board members had also received copies of the Key Academic Indicators updated list.  

Questions, comments and concerns regarding specific areas of the plan are captured below.
· Critical Goal 1, Strategy 1 – Questioned and discussed the purpose of fidelity checks; how were they being used for improvement and did they make a difference.  Talked about feedback for teachers and principals.
· Critical Goal 1, Strategy 3 – Reviewed focus on effective school culture and building the capacity of leaders.

· Critical Goal 1, Strategy 4 – Questioned capacity of credit retrieval labs; discussed student to guidance counselor ratio vs. budgeting process.  Requested information on the number of IB students at Port St. Lucie High School.
· Critical Goal 1, Strategy 8 – Requested update on student attendance policy revisions as proposed by Alternative Education Task Force; requested update on efforts of schools to raise attendance.
· Critical Goal 2, Strategy 3 – Discussed student engagement data format and how it is used for instructional purposes and teacher feedback.  Requested information on guidance and K-8 staffing ratios.
· Critical Goal 3, Strategy 2 – Asked for marketing ideas on how to improve use of parent portal/technology in community. 
· Critical Goal 4, Strategy 1 – Asked to see results of fully implemented 20 point plan for resource redirection of students and schools in greatest need.  Requested staff look at evaluating new schools built in the last 3-4 years; look at spacing issues in high schools and K-8 schools to determine if common learning areas are used effectively.  Look at the cost of building spaces that are not being used.
24. SW/CT FAU/SLCSB Lab Charter School Update

Ms. Debbie Snyder, Principal of FAU/SLC School Board Lab School, Ms. Lydia Martin, Assistant Principal of FAU/SLC School Board Lab School, and Mrs. Gerri McPherson, Vice President of FAU, provided the Board with an update on the new K-8 public school that will be operated by FAU-Treasure Coast University Schools, Inc., in collaboration with the School Board, with curriculum and instruction linked to FAU faculty, students, and research.
The report to the Board included aerial slides of the new facility currently under construction, student application data (4,000), recommendations from a (school) naming committee, proposed lab school visits by Principal Snyder and Assistant Principal Martin, and future curriculum and research planning efforts.  With regard to transportation of students, the lab school would be treated as a full county-wide magnet school.   
25. SW/KW Transportation/Bus Radio Program

Ms. Karen Williams, Director of Transportation, informed the Board about a proposal she had received from “BUS RADIO”, a national provider of in-school bus safety, communications and entertainment services.  To address student behavior on the bus, Ms. Williams was interested in contracting with the company primarily for the calming effect of the music, however, other services that were included were no-cost installation, technical support and programming, plus a share of sponsorship revenue.  Ms. Williams stated BUS RADIO would be a filter system for that which is already offered on district buses.  It would have age appropriate music and DJ chatter that is aimed towards elementary, middle, and high school.   Funding was handled through advertisers.  The district would end up saving $350 per bus and receive free equipment (radio, speaker system and PA system) for each new bus.  There was a revenue sharing option that Ms. Williams indicated could be used for the district’s camera replacement system.  
Board members had questions that pertained to liability, the GPS system, exposure to ads, selection of advertisers/sponsors, and length of advertisements. Now that the Board had become aware of the proposal, Mr. Lannon said he anticipated bringing back a recommendation sometime in February after board members had more time for review.  Mr. Lannon continued, stating that any type of advertising was always centered around community standards and the School Board was charged with defining what is acceptable, best, and safe for everyone involved.  

26. ML/BD Legislative Priorities Discussion 

Board members and Mr. Lannon had been provided with a list of legislative priorities (see supplemental minutes packet) that had been prepared and approved by the Greater Florida Consortium of School Boards.  These priorities were aligned with priorities of the Five County Work Group and the Florida School Boards Association.  It was suggested that during the upcoming Treasure Coast Legislative Conference in February, attendees could also carry forward the issues of constitutionality, governance of schools, and flexibility with funding (capital outlay).
The Board was interested in obtaining more information about legislation that addressed charter schools and accompanying responsibilities. On the subject of exclusive authority, Attorney Dan Harrell explained that all cases had been transferred to the First District Court of Appeals in Tallahassee.  There was some effort to harmonize the briefing schedules but it would probably be 2-4 weeks before more information was available.  
Mrs. Hensley, Dr. Miller, and Ms. Hilson were scheduled to attend the TC Legislative Conference in February with approximately 50 other members of the community.  All were committed to support and speak to the common legislative issues.  Mrs. Hensley asked other board members to let her know if there were certain people in Tallahassee that the legislative group should visit.

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS REPORTS

Dr. Miller talked about how much she appreciated seeing principals and others at the “Literacy in the Park” function over the past weekend.  

Dr. Miller, Ms. Hilson, and Mrs. Hensley all agreed that the recent training they had attended at the Schlechty Conference was very productive and well worthwhile.  Dr. Miller suggested the Board follow-up with a local retreat to pursue some of the items that were part of that training.  Board members agreed to schedule a workshop with facilitator. 
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS                                                                           
There were seven speakers who addressed the Board about Fort Pierce Central High School’s JROTC program.  They were Sandy Krischke, Tammy Sulzer, Kasey Sulzer, Tracy Jacobsen, Ashley Jones, Marian Brown, and Cadet Brown.  Each speaker individually expressed concern that the program was going to be discontinued.  All indicated they felt it was a good, helpful program.

Chairman Hilson thanked each person for their comments and asked Superintendent Lannon to look into the matter. 

ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hilson adjourned the January 29, 2008 regular workshop at approximately 7:48 p.m.

























